
1. The Zoom Board meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.  

2. Attendees: Terri Evans, Earlene Graham, Gail Burak, Mim Quigley-Metcalf, Jane 
Lawton, Janice van Veen, Carol Volpatti, Mary Dyk and Barry Ayers,  

Anne Girbav - maternity leave  

3. The purpose of the special Board meeting was to give the full Board the opportunity to 
review the Return to Curling Draft Plan (RTCDP), ask questions and discuss the Plan. 
Most of the plan development/research was completed by Earlene Graham, Carol 
Volpatti & Janice van Veen with assistance from Terri Evans & Mim Quigley-Metcalf in 
editing and minutes.  

Discussion of the plan content:  

Janice was asked to lead the meeting for the discussion of Draft #3 which had been 
made available to the Board prior to the meeting.  

The plan will evolve over time as the COVID virus situation changes and evolves and the 
City provides us with further information, so we are not now in a position to adopt the 
finished plan.  

Status Update with the City:  

We definitely will not start curling before January 2021, the City has advised us that 
curling is a phase 4 sport of the City’s phased re-opening plan. We had no input into this 
decision, the City decided when curling would start in the 2020/21 season.  

Earlene and Janice recently met with Jim Lacroix of the City where he advised them we 
will not be curling until January 2021. The PMCC RTCDP has to be into the City by 
August 31, 2020. After that the City will set up times for future meetings to discuss the 
details for implementation of the plan.  

Some members have heard that other Clubs such as Royal City will open in October. It                
is our understanding that private clubs have to open at the same time as us, in phase 4                  
of the restart of recreation facilities. They may not be well informed but will find out that                 
they cannot open earlier.  

The City is hoping to develop a plan where we will have our area of the recreation centre 
just for our curlers use. Since there are several entrances to the curling area we assume 
they may be planning to block off the extra entrance points to pathways for just curlers. 
We think it may be difficult to accomplish due to our use of the facility for full days. They 
have not elaborated on it so we will have to wait and see. The City intends to open the 
recreation centre to other, small groups of users at the end of August.  
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We hope to be able to get access to clean up the storage room and put up the new 
shelving that we intended to do last fall but haven’t had access since then.  

Barry Ayers will discuss the shelving with Earlene as there is a good sale on now. 

Team Size During COVID:  

Gail Burak asked for clarification of the comments about team size. Is the intention that 
curlers can only be a member of one team?  

The recommendation from Curl Canada is that curlers only curl with the same team 
mates for the season. The team can curl in more than one league as long as they keep 
the same team members.  

Registration of 5, 6 up to 8 person teams to allow some flexibility was proposed and 
discussed.  

The Board did not make a decision on this matter but will in the future. It has previously 
been the practice in some leagues to have 5 or 6 person teams where curlers have to 
travel for work so teams have their own spares. If teams are allowed to register more 
than 4 players to a team, the spares would not be able to curl on any other teams or 
clubs; the point of a single team is to keep the bubble small.  

Terri suggested we clarify the plan regarding the single team and that the point is to 
keep the players’ bubbles small. The role of spares (as only playing on one team, in one 
club) also needs to be clarified in the report.  

The Board needs to decide and clarify in the report if teams will be 4 person only, 5 or 6 
players. Barry Ayers believes this will be an issue in some leagues as it has been their 
practice to have registered, designated spares of up to 6 players.  

Jane Lawton suggested that we limit the number of registered curlers on a team to 4 or 5 
so they have a natural spare within their bubble. The problem with allowing teams of 4, 5 
or 6 is that the spares cannot curl anywhere else either, i.e in another league or another 
club.  

People who normally curl with different teams on different nights will have to pick a team.  

Barry Ayers asked what would be wrong with a 6 person team? The spares can only curl 
on one team, if they go anywhere else they are exposing the team both their original 
team and the new team. We need to keep our bubbles small, spares moving around to 
different teams could bring COVID to both groups. Are spares willing to only curl on one 
team part time during the season?  
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On the Ice During COVID - Changes to Play:  

Changes to the Game:  

Team Size: The Board will have to decide how many teams and curlers will be on the 
ice at one time. The City will also have input into our plan, so they may tell us how many 
teams will be allowed on the ice at one time but we have to include our decision in the 
Draft Return to Curling plan.  

Sweepers: The second recommended game change is that all sweepers stay on the 
same side of the ice, i.e. sheet 1 would be on the wall side, sheet 2 would be on the side 
between sheet 1 and 2, and so on. The ice will be marked with spots for sweepers to 
stand which will be socially distanced. This is an issue since not all curlers sweep from 
the designated side and not all sweepers can switch sides and will be the most 
challenging if we have full, 6 sheet draws. Curl Canada and Curl BC recommend one 
sweeper for each thrown rock end to end, then the second sweeper takes the next rock 
down and so on.  

Congestion at Start and End of Games: Staggered start times are under 
consideration to reduce congestion at the beginning and end of games. Three sheets 
could start at say 9:00 a.m., the second three sheets could start their games at say 9:20. 
The first three sheets will be at the away end by the start of the second group. This 
reduces close contact of a large number of players in the curling lounge and at the 
home end. The end of the game would work the same in that the first 3 teams would 
finish ahead of the second group and be gone by the time the final curlers come off of 
the ice.  

Staggered start times will be more challenging where second draws are coming on 
immediately after a draw because time is needed to prepare the ice for the next draw. 
The City ice staff also would need to adjust their schedule to accommodate this change 
too as they have hockey ice to prepare as well as other duties.  

Full Draws vs Partial Draws: Who decides if all sheets will be used, us or the City? 
Occupancy limits set by the City are part of the information we need from the City to be 
able to complete our plan. So the answer is we don’t know yet. Jim Lacroix said the 
City wouldn’t charge us for 6 if we only use 3 for safety of players.  

Checking-in for Curling:  

Each curler will be checked in for each game, see draft plan for full details. The 
pre-game arrival time is 15 minutes prior to the start of a game. Each league will provide 



safety officers to conduct the check-ins, The City will provide a host to open the main 
door to curlers and other members of the public..  
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As part of using the recreation facility curlers will be expected to come to games ready to 
play, no change rooms will be available, curling shoes can be put on at the rink. They will 
also be expected to follow the flow of how to enter the building and ice so each curler 
needs to be given the physical layout of how to come in and leave the building for 
smooth operations. We are still waiting to receive the building plan from the City.  

As part of the building plan the City will set up a safe isolation zone where any person 
found to be sick could go until they can be moved out of the facility. The City will also 
provide the signs and the markings for flow and where curlers can stand.  

Safety Officers/Procedures:  

Safety Officer: The Club requires a head Safety Officer and each league will need to 
have a safety officer plus some assistants to cover when the league safety officer is 
away. The safety officers check-in the curlers, ensure safety procedures are followed 
and liaise with the head safety officer on a regular basis and in case of an outbreak at 
the Club. Medical questions will be asked each time a curler comes to the Club to play.  

Carol Volpatti said that the procedures to allow curling are significant for each league to 
the point that the safety officer on any given day may not be able to curl in the draw. 
Curlers will be asked health questions prior to entering the facility, it cannot be done in 
writing because of the touching of forms, etc. The Board questioned whether 15 minutes 
prior to the draw is enough time to complete the process. Jim Lacroix said it goes 
smoothly after the first week because everyone knows the questions.6  

Earlene Graham moved that Carol Volpatti be our Head Safety Officer for the 
Club, Barry Ayers seconded, vote tabled. Carol asked for time to consider it 
before she agreed to accept the position.  

We also discussed the possibility of a Club Safety committee with shared responsibility 
to spread the load, no decision made.  

Communications to the Membership:  

Communications to the membership will be very important so everybody knows what to 
expect if they decide to curl under the new conditions.  

As part of our communications, the PMCC website can be one part of our 
communications. The website update is in progress right now behind the scenes but we 
can continue to use the old website at this time.  



We will put something up on the website soon and provide more information to the 
membership.  
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The Return to Curling Planning Committee intends to have a League President’s 
meeting but still needs more information from the City before it can occur. The meeting 
may be on the day of the open house or rescheduled until later.  

Mary Dyk requested that the Board let the membership know that the City will not 
provide us with ice until January, 2021. The Club did not have input into the decision as 
it was done as part of the staged return to sports plan administered by the City.  

The impact of one team play may mean that some leagues either have less teams or 
may not be able to play at all for the coming season. The Board will be aware that the 
League Viability policy may kick in because of low registration – flagged for future 
discussions.  

Mask Discussion:  

Masks have to be worn at all times when within the recreation centre, curlers agree to 
this when they register. However, Sport MedBC has now come out and said masks are 
a risk due to fogging up of glasses so not safe to wear on the ice. The City is leaving it 
up to us whether or not to wear a mast on the ice. Curlers may take it off while on the 
ice but have to put it back on to leave the building.  

Comments on RTCD Plan:  

Someone noted a correction to the draft plan in Appendix B 5k refers to soccer – should 
it be there?  

Appendix C - there needs to be clarity regarding liability page 27, no. 8 under 
jurisdiction, “if I file a lawsuit against the organization, only file in Ontario” why only 
Ontario? Must be something to do with their legislation.  

Appendix C disclaimer – injury, damage, etc. Answer: Appendix A takes care of it. 

The definition of an  

organization should be consistent across the document.  

Page 3, says the ice is 14.6’ wide X how long?  

The decision to adopt the draft plan was tabled as we are still waiting for a lot of 



information from the City.  
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Hand sanitizing in the facility:  

The City feels that the provision of hand sanitizers in the curling area should be the 
Club’s responsibility. Janice has researched this with Worksafe BC which indicated that 
they have to supply it. We are paying to come to the facility so why wouldn’t the City pay 
for it?  

Our contract with the City may say we have to supply this type of thing, so we have to 
check it. BC Health rules may require that it be supplied by the City. Curlers could just 
use their own sanitizer in their car after curling. The Board can say what we want 
curlers to do but if they don’t do it, it’s up to them. The things we are asking them to do 
are for everyone’s benefit.  

The City also suggested that all curlers wear gloves on both hands while on the ice. 

Communications with membership:  

A message will go out to the membership from the President to advise them that there                
will not be curling until Jan, 2021 as the City will not provide us with ice until then. The                   
City decided the opening of curling date without any input from the Club..  

Mary asked if the note to the membership could be sent out a day ahead to the League 
Presidents to give them a chance to get their feet under them. A day advanced notice 
gives them a chance to ensure they have the answers to questions they may get from 
their members.  

The message will go out to the league reps on Tuesday, July 28th with a copy to the 
Board, then out to the full membership on Wednesday July 29th..  

Discussion of time lines to start curling January 2021:  

Return to Curling Plan is completed.  

League Presidents Meeting is held.  

Open House  

Registration  



A town hall meeting held via Zoom with Club members should be held just prior to the 
opening of registration. The purpose of the meeting would be to tell the members what 
we know, how curling will be played, i.e. changes to the game, safety measures and 
registration will open on X day.  
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Next Board Meeting:  

Do we need a Board meeting in August?  

Terri’s was concerned about the website which may need review in August. Terri will 
circulate it, if enough Board members have questions we will do a Zoom meeting for that 
purpose.  

Earlene and Janice are in the process of scheduling another meeting with Jim Lacroix of 
the City.  

Barry was concerned about the restriction on team size getting out into the membership 
before the Board has had time to decide what to do..  

Janice suggested that the draft plan not be shared at this point because it will still be 
evolving as we get more information. The main thing we are looking at is the health and 
safety of the members, it is foremost.  

The Board commented that the draft Return to Curling Plan is well done and 
complemented Earlene, Janice and Carol for all of their work on it .  

Meeting Adjourned 8:40 p.m.  
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